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Disposition of Hale Hospital and Glynn Memorial
Nursing Home Under M.G.L. c. 30B, §16

Introduction

The recent sales of Hale Hospital and the former Glynn Memorial Nursing Home by the

City of Haverhill illustrate the benefits of open competition and the use of sound

appraisal methods in municipal property dispositions.  In February 2003, the City sold

the five-acre parcel to the Drs. Kapasi, who responded to the City's request for

proposals (RFP) with a plan to use the property to establish an integrated care facility.

The winning price proposal of $779,000 submitted by the Kapasis represented a

substantial revenue source to the City that, like so many communities in the

Commonwealth, faces significant budgetary shortfalls this year.  The events leading to

this sale and the involvement of the Office are summarized below.

Disposition History

The City first sought input from the Office regarding the process required for the sale of

Hale Hospital, the Commonwealth’s last municipally owned hospital, situated on

approximately 11 acres of City land, in December of 2000.  Real property dispositions

by local governments are subject to M.G.L. c. 30B, §16, which sets forth requirements

for competition and disclosure.  In January of 2001, the City issued an RFP for the sale

of the Hale Hospital site, as required by M.G.L. c. 30B, §16.

The City selected the proposal submitted by Essent Healthcare, Inc., the sole

responsive and responsible proposer.  During subsequent negotiations aimed at

completing the complex sale transaction, Essent indicated to the City that it would not

complete the purchase of the Hale Hospital site unless the City agreed to convey an

additional site, located across the street from the Hale Hospital property, that included

the five-acre Glynn parcel and a public works garage parcel consisting of approximately

two-thirds of an acre.  The RFP to which Essent had responded had not included either

the Glynn parcel or the garage parcel.
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In April of 2001, the City sought the Office’s advice regarding Essent’s request to add

the two parcels to the disposition agreement.  The Office advised the City that adding

the two parcels to the agreement would violate M.G.L. c. 30B and principles of fair

competition because the parcels in question had not been included in the original RFP

issued by the City and because Essent was, in effect, impermissibly placing a new

condition on its proposal.  The Office recommended that the City either issue a separate

RFP for the site containing the Glynn and garage parcels or cancel the ongoing RFP

process and issue a new RFP for the sale of the Hale Hospital, Glynn, and garage

parcels.

With the City facing financial pressures to complete the sale of the Hale Hospital site

and Essent still insisting on the inclusion in the disposition agreement of the Glynn and

garage parcels, special legislation was filed that would waive the requirements of

M.G.L. c. 30B, §16, thereby allowing the Glynn and garage parcels to be included in the

Hale Hospital disposition agreement with Essent.  Parties involved in the negotiations

suggested to the Office that the Glynn and garage parcels were of rather

inconsequential value in the context of the multimillion-dollar Hale Hospital transaction

that involved land, assets, capital improvements, and liabilities.  Although the parties

referenced an aggregate value of approximately $160,000 for both parcels, the City

lacked specific, updated appraisal information on the value of the parcels.  In a June 4,

2001 letter to the Chair of the Joint Committee on Health Care, the then-Inspector

General opposed the special legislation and again recommended that the City comply

with M.G.L. c. 30B, §16.  (A copy of the letter is provided in the appendix to this report.)

As of August of 2001, the sale to Essent had not been completed, and the City faced a

substantial risk of having to close Hale Hospital.  New special legislation was filed that

would, among its other provisions, waive M.G.L. c. 30B in order to allow the

unadvertised, noncompetitive sale of the Glynn and garage sites to Essent.  Following

meetings with many involved parties, the Acting Inspector General wrote to the Mayor of

Haverhill on August 29, 2001, recommending that any such special legislation require –

as a post-transaction condition of the sale – that the City obtain three independent

appraisals of the real estate value of the two parcels and require Essent to pay the City,
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in addition to the agreed-upon sale price, any positive difference between the average

value of the appraisals and $160,000, the estimate relied upon by both parties during

the previous negotiations.  (A copy of the letter is provided in the appendix to this

report.)  The special legislation was not enacted.  On August 31, 2001, Essent

purchased the Hale Hospital site from the City; the disposition did not include the Glynn

and garage parcels.

Consistent with the previous recommendations of the Office, the City then issued a new

RFP for the site containing the Glynn and garage parcels.  The RFP established a

minimum proposal price of $160,000, based on the informal estimate derived from the

City's prior negotiations with Essent.  The City received two responsive proposals, each

of which offered the City $250,000.  One of the two proposers was Essent, whose

proposal received a higher rating by the City's RFP evaluation committee, largely

because the package of medical services Essent planned to offer at the site was

considered more likely to facilitate the long-term development of the neighboring Hale

Hospital.   

The City was preparing to make a final selection when a November 29, 2001 press

account in the Lawrence Eagle Tribune reported allegations of collusion between the

two proposers, allegedly resulting in the identical $250,000 offers.  The Mayor of

Haverhill immediately sought the assistance of the Office in investigating the allegations

of collusion and providing recommendations for administering the RFP process.

In a letter dated November 30, 2001 (a copy of which is included in the appendix to this

report), the Acting Inspector General advised the Mayor to suspend the RFP process

pending an investigation into the circumstances giving rise to the claim of bidder

collusion.  Additionally, the Office recommended that if a new RFP process proved

warranted, the City obtain at least two independent appraisals of the properties in

question and provide the Office an opportunity to review the methodology used in

conducting the appraisal process.  Various public officials in Haverhill had also

expressed concerns that the Glynn and Garage properties may have been undervalued
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by the City and were worth substantially more than the $250,000 offered in the

proposals previously received.

The City submitted the appraisal guidelines that it planned to use in valuing the Glynn

and garage parcels to the Office for comment in January 2002.  In a February 12, 2002

letter to the Mayor of Haverhill, the Office provided comments and suggestions,

including a recommendation that the City require the appraisal to be conducted in strict

compliance with the Uniform Standards for Professional Appraisal Practice.1  (A copy of

the letter is provided in the appendix to this report.)

The Acting Inspector General reported to the newly elected Mayor of Haverhill on the

Office's investigation of the collusion charges in a letter dated March 22, 2002.  (A copy

of the letter is provided in the appendix to this report.)  The Office found that

representatives of the proposers may have made statements to a reporter that could

have reasonably led to inferences of collusion.  However, based on interviews and

document reviews, the Office concluded that there was no substantiated evidence that

the proposers had colluded on the prices to be proposed for purchasing the Glynn and

garage parcels.  Nevertheless, in light of the lingering concern regarding the

appearance of potential impropriety created by the report of collusion, and the fact that

the City was in the process of obtaining revised appraisals for the Glynn parcel that

could be used in a new RFP process, the Acting Inspector General advised the City that

there were valid reasons for canceling the previous RFP process and conducting a new

solicitation process.

The City initiated a new RFP process in September of 2002.  This time, however, the

City decided to omit the garage parcel from the RFP.  Additionally, based on the results

of appraisals received pursuant to the Office’s recommendations, the City decided to

require a new minimum proposal price of $750,000.  Notably, during this period, the

                                           
1 The Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice (USPAP) are generally
accepted standards for professional appraisal services in the United States,
promulgated by the independent Appraisal Standards Board.  Pursuant to legislation
enacted in 1989, all appraisals for federally related transactions are required to conform
to the USPAP, which have been widely adopted at the state and local level as well.
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revitalization of the former Hale Hospital, now known as Merrimack Valley Hospital,

appeared to be enhancing the value of the neighboring real estate, including the Glynn

parcel, as the new RFP process was taking place.  That RFP process generated two

proposals, one of which the City was obligated to be reject because it lacked the

mandatory deposit required by the RFP.  The other proposal of $779,000, submitted by

the Drs. Kapasi, was responsive. The Kapasis proposed to convert the Glynn property

into medical offices on the ground floor and an alternative health care center offering

services such as acupuncture and reflexology on the second floor.

The Haverhill City Council voted to award the Glynn parcel to the Kapasis and

transferred ownership of the site on February 4, 2003.  The City retained the garage

facility, which is currently being used as a storage site by municipal departments.

Conclusion

The City’s disposition of the Hale Hospital and Glynn sites provides a useful illustration

of the benefits of formal competition and independent appraisals in real property

dispositions.  This case also underscores the risk of underestimating the value of

municipally owned property that is offered for sale.  A professional appraisal, executed

pursuant to generally accepted industry standards, can give the awarding authority

realistic and valuable information on the worth of its property on the open market.

It is also important, as evidenced by the disposition of the Glynn property, to ensure that

the RFP process and proposal evaluation procedures are open to new and varied

competitors.  At the time that the City solicited proposals on the Glynn parcel, soon after

the sale of Hale Hospital, there was much speculation that Essent would be the only

party interested in purchasing the Glynn parcel.  However, the City’s RFP was

amenable to a variety of potential users of the property and, thus, generated interest

from two new proposers.  As a result, the City received over three-quarters of a million

dollars for the sale of a site that had at one point been destined to be a virtual "throw-in"

on another property sale.  The Office commends the City for its persistence and its

responsiveness to the Office’s suggestions and recommendations.
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Appendix

1. Letter from Inspector General Robert A. Cerasoli to the Honorable Richard Moore,
Chair, Joint Committee on Health Care, June 4, 2001.

2. Letter from Acting Inspector General Gregory W. Sullivan to the Honorable James
A. Rurak, City of Haverhill, August 29, 2001.

3. Letter from Acting Inspector General Gregory W. Sullivan to the Honorable James
A. Rurak, City of Haverhill, November 30, 2001.

4. Letter from Acting Inspector General Gregory W. Sullivan to Robert J. Griffin, Esq.,
Krokidas & Bluestein, February 12, 2002 (without attachment).

5. Letter from Acting Inspector General Gregory W. Sullivan to the Honorable William
Guerin, City of Haverhill, March 22, 2002.
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